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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting

Tuesday, December 23, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:30 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan, and Sam Pulice were present.
Also in attendance:  Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley, Finance Director, Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director, and Joe Borczuch, Service Director.  Audience: 3.
Approval of Minutes:
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Council Caucus of December 9, 2014; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Mr. Roberts indicated one typographical error. Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays; 1 abstain (Pulice).  Motion carried.  

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of December 9, 2014; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Mr. Roberts indicated one typographical error.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays; 1 abstain (Pulice).  Motion carried.  

Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda 
Mr. Linn moved to add Resolution 127-2014 to the agenda under New Business; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0  nays. Motion carried.

Mr. Roberts moved to add Resolution 128-2014 to the agenda under New Business; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Mayor Donegan indicated that she received a resignation from Mr. Jack Urbanek from the Park and Recreation Board.  He has indicated that he currently has some time constraints due to his employment and will need to step down. 
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to appoint Mr. Dave Buchholz of 26646 Lake of the Falls Blvd., to an unexpired Park and Recreation term to expire on 12/31/2015; Mr. Roberts seconded. 

Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that Mr. Buchholz is an asset to the city and she is happy to see him back on the Park and Recreation Board.  Mr. Pulice asked if Mr. Buchholz was approached and asked to take this position.  Mayor Donegan indicated that he had and provided information indicating that he was a previous Park and Recreation Board member for four years and was Chairman for three years.  He also ran the tree lighting events and coordinated summer concerts.  He was also instrumental in the Labor Day event the city held.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan would also like to request a motion from Council allowing the Christians in Action Food Pantry use of the lower level of the old library building.  The city is developing an agreement which will be presented to Council for ratification. 

Mr. Sculac moved to allow the Christians in Action Food Pantry use of the lower level of the old library building; Ms. Duncan seconded. 

Mr. Sculac asked if they would be charged any rent.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the lease would entail $1.00 per month charge.  She indicated that Christians in Action is also aware that this is a temporary situation.  Mr. Sculac asked if the building was empty.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the building is empty and the city currently heats the facility.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that she would also ask Council to approve a motion to allow the city to sell the old timeclocks on e.gov website.

Mr. Linn moved to allow the City to sell the old city timeclocks on the e.gov website; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  

Mr. Linn asked if these timeclocks were currently being utilized.  Mayor Donegan indicated that they have not been used in quite some time as they do not integrate into the payroll software and are of no value to the city.  Mr. Linn asked how many timeclocks would be sold.  Mr. DeSan indicated that he believes there are either five or six.  Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Northcoast Promotions:  Mayor Donegan indicated that information will be brought forward as the administration looks at outside organizations to help event planning.  We are planning summer events in the downtown district this year.  There will be no cost to the city.  This company has been utilized by Old Brooklyn for some of their city events.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he is also working with Northcoast Promotions for events being scheduled at the Cuyahoga County Fairgrounds. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that the National Weather Service has issued a high wind event for our area tomorrow. 

She indicated that she, Mr. Sponseller and Mr. Incorvaia will be meeting with Norfolk Southern Railway on January 14th.  This is an attempt to push our city’s needs more forward. 

Olmsted Recreation will be developing new programming including palattes, kick boxing and boot camp in the first quarter of next year. 

She indicated that the city was not successful in its appeal for funding for the Phase 5A sewer project.  She stated that Mr. Borczuch, Mr. Sheehy and herself went to the board meeting to appeal the city’s case.  The city missed the funding cut off by 2.5 and because this is such an important project she wanted to take time to read into the record her statement to DOPWIC which she believes will articulate the issues that occurred with this project.  

She spoke briefly about taking office in January and one of her biggest challenges was the Phase V project.  “The project was three years behind scheduled, over budget by millions and in danger of losing Ohio Public Works Funding it had received in 2010. We quickly re-designed the project to reduce the construction costs but in the end the cost savings were not enough to allow the project to move forward as we originally proposed. Working closing with Bonnie Teeuwen of the Cuyahoga County Department of Public Works, Lou Mascari from Ohio Public Works in Columbus we all developed a strategy to salvage a portion of our funding on the engineering work that had been done to date and a path to completing the project by breaking it into more manageable segments. We relied on the scoring methodology that DOPWIC had established over the past 20 plus rounds of funding to develop this strategy during the past several months. This is the same methodology that originally funded the project.  We believe the failure condition of the existing septic systems the extremely high concentrations of fecal coliform and E.coli and the proximity of the Rocky River would allow us to be awarded the maximum points for health and safety. We were awarded only 20 we were asking for the full 25. In correspondence we provided from Mike Sekerak of the Cuyahoga County Board of Health he stated the impact of the contamination from improperly treated waste water within the scope of the project on its receiving streams and fauna is of great concern add to this the confirmation of nuisance levels of pathogenic organisms like E.coli and the public health relevance of this matter is fully realized. The normal threshold is 5,000 back when the studies were conducted we were at 900,000. They modified a grant for Seven Hills and Seven Hills was only tracking 300,000.” We appealed those statements for the full 25 points for the health and safety we were not granted.  
She indicated that Phase V is currently designed in all of the major facets.  Mr. Sheehy designed the project so that we could fund Phase V a,b and c and next year we will go after the entire amount again.  Correspondence to affected residents will be sent out. 

She stated that there was a change to the criteria on how the funding requests are scored after the grants were submitted, which is the key.  There were zero comments to the question why would the criteria be changed after everyone submitted their grants.  The city was 2.5 points away from funding.  

Mr. Roberts asked if there were other cities that appealed their decisions.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there were three city representatives there for appeals.  There were some scoring point issues so there were individuals who believed they were receiving grants but since scoring corrections were made they were moved into the denial and had no rights to appeal.  She received no rational reason as to why the criteria was changed after the submission of the grants. 
Ms. Garrity asked who Council could write letters to or make phone calls too as this seems to be something this Council should not remain quiet about.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she would forward that information to her.  The silver lining to this is that the County will still provide the $400,000 for the roads and we will be discussing other funding mechanisms between now and the next funding. 
Mr. Roberts asked if the city would apply for the same phase next year.  Mayor Donegan stated that we will review what portions of Phase V are sewerable and what portions are cost prohibitive.  Mr. Roberts asked if Council could meet and discuss alternatives with Mike Sekerak from the Board of Health. 
Mr. Roberts asked where the city stood on the waste management collections.  Mr. Presley indicated that they were turned over to the County for special assessment collection.  The city will receive half of those collections in January and the other half in July.  Mr. Roberts would like to know the final collection rate for those invoices sent out by the city itself.  Mr. Presley indicated that those numbers did not change due to the fact that he had to certify the delinquencies to the county on September 1st.  He believes the percentage was 66%. 
Ms. Garrity would like to request that Mr. Presley inform Council as to the amount collected in January.  Mr. Presley indicated that once the special assessments are received he will give Council the dollar amounts. 

Communications from Residents - None
Approval of Bills:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve Pay Ordinance 2014–24; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   
Mr. Roberts asked why Mr. Sheehy was receiving a retro pay.  Mr. Presley indicated that this goes back to October 1st when he was appointed as the City Engineer because he did not submit the employee packet he received until recently.  Mr. Roberts indicated that funds were allocated to Mr. Sponseller for labor negotiations and asked what amount was utilized.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city has paid $15,000 out of the $25,000 allocated.  Mr. Roberts then asked what Paula Kalamaras and the AFG Grant.  Mayor Donegan replied that Ms. Kalamaras is a grant writer who helped the city complete a grant for firemen to increase personnel.  Mr. Roberts questioned the $9,000 to Signal Service Company.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that this is the final payment for the lighting upgrade on Columbia Road at the curve between the Jenkins Center and Water Street.  Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Officials Reports:
Rosann Jones, Manager Business & Community Services – Not Present
Joe Borczuch, Service Director 
Mr. Borczuch would like to wish everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy Holidays.
Steve Presley, Finance Director – No Report
Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director – No Report
Councilman Sam Pulice, Ward IV – No Report
Councilman Charles R. Sculac, Ward I – No Report
Councilman Kevin Roberts, Ward II – No Report
Councilman Linda Garrity, Council-at-Large 
Ms. Garrity stated that she believes the Boards and Commissions Holiday Party was a big success and she was happy with the turnout.  The employee lunch was also nicely done. 

She thanked the Park and Recreation Board for the tree lighting event.  

She believes the presentation by Mr. Boyer was done very professionally.  She would like to wish everyone a Merry Christmas. 

Councilman Terry Duncan, Ward III – No Report
Councilman Jay Linn, Council Pro-Tempore 

Mr. Linn stated that holiday party was a wonderful event.  He also appreciated the opportunity to have representatives from all the boards and commissions and City Council present at Mr. Boyer’s presentation.  He believes that if everyone keeps an open mind this could be a win/win for the city.  He also wished everyone a Merry Christmas.

Councilman Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President 

Ms. Fenderbosch wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.
Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director – No Report
Old Business 
Ordinance 122-2014

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING FUNDS FOR CURRENT EXPENSES AND OTHER EXPENDITURES OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO, FOR THE PERIOD COMMENCING JANUARY 1, 2014 AND ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2014. REPEALING ORDINANCE 33-2014, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Sculac seconded.  Mr. Presley indicated that he distributed the final appropriation figures indicating the final numbers for each department. This allows Council to see what was changed and in what dollar amounts.  Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 123-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ORDER THE CURTAILMENT OF WATER USAGE (“SPRINKLING BAN”) IN THE CITY DURING WATER SHORTAGES, AND DECLARING PENALTIES FOR VIOLATIONS THEREOF   Third Reading
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Ms. Duncan seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
New Business

Resolution 124-2014

A RESOLUTION RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CONTRACT NEGOTIATED BETWEEN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO AND THE OHIO PATROLMEN'S BENEVOLENT ASSOCIATION (PATROL UNIT, FULL-TIME), AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF THE AGREEMENT BY THE MAYOR AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Sculac seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Sculac seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Mr. Sponseller stated that realizing the financial situation of the city and the efforts that the administration has done to make this a “we” approach to negotiations the collective bargaining agreements before Council have a fundamental base pay increase of 1.5% in 2015; 1.75% in 2016 and 2% in 2017.  The employees and unions recognized that health insurance is a significant benefit and is a significant cost to the city and in recognition of that the employees are in agreement that they will contribute an additional amount to health insurance premiums.  The percentage of contributions from these agreements increases to 13% in 2015; 14% in 2016 and 15% in 2017. The dollar cap to the employees is limited to $200.00 in 2015; $225.00 in 2016 and $250.00 in 2017. The expectation is that the employees would pay the percentage and not the full dollar cap.  For those employees who opt out of the program they would be compensated to the extent of $200.00 per month as long as they have health insurance coverage elsewhere.  This is basically the fundamental terms, increases and adjustments that were negotiated.  He would like to thank all the unions for their approach and the confidence and opportunity to represent the city during these negotiations.  He believes they went well under the circumstances and difficult times. He also appreciates Council’s consideration for suspension and adoption this evening.  Mayor Donegan thanked Mr. Sponseller and Mr. Sculac for their time and effort during these negotiations.
Resolution 125-2014PRIVATE 

A RESOLUTION RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CONTRACT NEGOTIATED BETWEEN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO AND THE OHIO PATROLMEN'S BENEVOLENT ASSOCIATION (PATROL UNIT, PART-TIME), AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF THE AGREEMENT BY THE MAYOR,  AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    First Reading
Mr. Sculac moved to suspend; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Sculac moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 126-2014

A RESOLUTION RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CONTRACT NEGOTIATED BETWEEN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO AND THE INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FIREFIGHTERS LOCAL 2373 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 127-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CITY TO ENTER INTO A FINANCE LEASE PURCHASE WITH FIRST MERIT BANK FOR THE PURCHASE OF A PLOW TRUCK FOR THE CITY UNDER STATE PURCHASE CONTRACT AND DELCARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Mr. Presley indicated that Council has previously approved the purchase of this vehicle but First Merit is requiring a formal document in order to authorize the lease.  The city will pay 50% for this vehicle this year, upon receipt, and lease for up to four (4) years.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Mr. Roberts asked why the city would be leasing the vehicle.  Mr. Presley indicated that the city will own the vehicle at the end of the lease.  He is leasing the vehicle as the city does not have the $120,000 to purchase out right.  Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 128-2014PRIVATE 

A RESOLUTION RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CONTRACT NEGOTIATED BETWEEN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO AND THE OHIO PATROLMEN'S BENEVOLENT ASSOCIATION (SERGEANTS), AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF THE AGREEMENT BY THE MAYOR AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Mr. Sculac moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Sculac moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Sculac moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Miscellaneous New Business - None
Such other business that may come before Council - None
Mayor Donegan wished everyone a safe Christmas and thanked Council for their hard work and diligence this year.  

Mr. Sculac moved to adjourn; Mr. Linn seconded. Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
